Houston County Commissioners Meeting

February 18, 2014
Warner Robins, Georgia

The Houston County Board of Commissioners met in regular session at 6:00 p.m. on Tuesday, February 18, 2014 at the Houston County Annex in Warner Robins, Georgia with Chairman Stalnaker presiding and Commissioners McMichael, Walker, Thomson and Robinson present.  Also present were Director of Administration Barry Holland, Director of Personnel Ken Carter, Fire/HEMA Chief Jimmy Williams, Director of Operations Robbie Dunbar, Purchasing Director Mark Baker, County Extension Agent Charlotte Mote, Walton and Becky Wood, Flint Energies Senior VP Jimmy Autry, County Attorney Mike Long and County Attorney Tom Hall.

Chairman Stalnaker led the audience in the Invocation.

Major Jose Iraheta, USAF, led the audience in the pledge of allegiance and spoke of his military career.  His service to country began with a nearly ten year stint in the Army after which he decided to pursue a medical degree.  He was attending medical school when the 911 tragedy occurred prompting him to join the Air Force and thus beginning his twelve year career.  Major Iraheta has served in many overseas assignments, but his experiences in Iraq and Afghanistan made the biggest impression on him.  His motivation comes from learning from his past experiences and being an example for others in the service that will follow.  One of his passions is LA-AMIGA, a newly formed association that aspires to bring together the members of the Hispanic community with others in the local community.  A native of Houston, Texas, he has been at Robins for a while and remarked that Houston County is one of the best places to raise a family.  He stated that the support of Robins AFB by the local governments and the community is amazing.

Motion by Mr. McMichael second by Mr. Walker and carried unanimously to approve the minutes of February 5, 2014.

Motion by Ms. Robinson, second by Mr. Thomson and carried unanimously to approve change the current 40 mph speed limit for Moody Road to: 40 mph from SR127 to North of Eastwick Drive; 50 mph from North of Eastwick Drive to City Limits of Warner Robins (Willingham Drive); and a 30 mph speed limit advisory sign for southbound traffic from SR127 to North of Eastwick Drive effective February 26, 2014.
Motion by Ms. Robinson, second by Mr. Walker and carried unanimously to approve the appointment of Mr. Henry Childs to fill the unexpired term of Ms. Vivian Childs on the Board of Elections; and the appointment of Ms. Phyllis Taylor to fill the unexpired term of Mr. Hervia Ingram on the Board of Elections effective February 21st, 2014.  Both terms will expire on December 31, 2014 
Motion by Mr. Thomson, second by Mr. McMichael and carried unanimously to approve the reappointment of both Mr. John Gray Walker and Ms. Leslie Butikofer to four year terms on the Houston County Library Board effective February 18, 2014.  Both terms will expire on February 1, 2018.  Also, the appointment of Ms. Linda Jones to expire on February 1, 2018; and the appointment of Ms. Denisa Davis to a position currently open for the unexpired term to end on February 1, 2016.
Motion by Mr. Walker, second by Mr. McMichael and carried unanimously to approve the appointment of Mayor Randy Toms to the Houston County Hospital Authority.  His term will expire December 31, 2017. 
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Motion by Mr. Thomson, second by Ms. Robinson and carried unanimously to approve Chairman Stalnaker to sign a Memorandum of Understanding between the County and the City of Perry governing the usage of the firing range at the George A. Potter Public Safety Training Center.  Chairman Stalnaker explained that the MOU will accommodate the various gun safety groups that have expressed a desire to train civilians in the proper use of firearms by utilizing the firing range at the training center under the supervision of the designated firing range manager.
Motion by Mr. Walker, second by Ms. Robinson and carried unanimously to approve Chairman Stalnaker to sign an amendment to the 2004 Joint Use Agreement between the County and Flint Energies concerning fiber optic attachments made to Flint’s poles in Perry between the Judicial Complex and the Purchasing Department and old Public Works building.
Motion by Mr. McMichael, second by Mr. Thomson and carried unanimously to approve Chairman Stalnaker to sign Change Order #1 on the 2013 LMIG road projects with Georgia Asphalt increasing the original contract price of $706,717.98 by $22,535.13 for a total amended contract price of $729,253.11.  There is no increase in contract time.  Director of Operations Robbie Dunbar explained that this change order is the first and also the final adjusting change order to the contract.
Motion by Mr. McMichael, second by Mr. Thomson and carried unanimously to approve a bid award for the joint 2014 LMIG road resurfacing and repair projects to Georgia Asphalt of Macon in the total amount of $2,450,995.56 of which Houston County’s portion is $704,951.35.  The cities of Warner Robins, Centerville, Perry, Byron, Hawkinsville and Pulaski County will be responsible for the balance of $1,746,044.21.  In order to meet the required 30% match, the County will also set aside $40,000 for signs and sign posts as well as add $42,000 to the scope of work.  Chairman Stalnaker explained that there was approximately $120 million of LMIG grant funds available statewide and that approximately $1.5 million was being returned to Houston County in these projects.  As a product of partnering with the cities of Warner Robins, Perry, Centerville, Byron, Hawkinsville and Pulaski County, we are able to add $42,000 to the scope of work.
Motion by Mr. McMichael, second by Mr. Walker and carried unanimously to approve the payment of bills totaling $1,674,828.21.  Mr. McMichael commended Ms. Phyllis Duncan for her efforts during the past week while the Accounting Department has been short staffed.

Chairman Stalnaker then opened the meeting for public comments.
Charlotte Mote, Houston County Extension Coordinator-ANR Agent, briefed the Board on events concerning the Extension office including the 100 year anniversary of the Smith-Lever Act which officially created the national Cooperative Extension System.  She mentioned the recently completed ‘healing garden’ at the Perry Hospital that the Master Gardeners worked on along with a local high school FAA group and other volunteers.  She also presented the Board with complimentary tickets to the upcoming Spring Home and Garden Show which is sponsored by the Master Gardeners and the UGA Cooperative Extension.  The event will be held April 5th and 6th at the McGill Building at the Georgia National Fairgrounds in Perry.
There being no further public comments, the meeting was continued.
The Chairman then asked for comments from the Commissioners.

Chairman Stalnaker acknowledged and thanked the employees of the Public Works, HEMA and Fire Departments for their combined efforts during the recent weather event.  He commented on the great communication between all agencies and departments involved.  He relayed the appreciation expressed to him by Col. Hill of Robins AFB as well.
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Chairman Stalnaker then announced his intention to seek re-election for Chairman of the Board of Commissioners.  He remarked that there have been many accomplishments and completed projects during the past few years and he felt that there were many more to come.  He commented on the outstanding spirit of cooperation that exists between the local governments and expressed the need for the continued support of Robins Air Force Base from the government and the community.  He thanked the citizens for the honor of serving them and asked for their future support and consideration.  Finally, he thanked the Board of Commissioners for their continued support.
Mr. McMichael remarked that he was pleased with the Chairman’s decision to run for re-election.  He also commented on the remarkable spirit of cooperation between governments and agencies that was so evident during the recent weather crisis.
Chairman Stalnaker remarked that the County was currently working with Chief Williams to utilize the existing Code Red system to craft an emergency notification system for employees.
Mr. Thomson thanked the Chairman for his hard work and leadership as well as his decision to run for re-election.
Ms. Robinson thanked the Chairman and also the personnel involved in the recent weather crisis.
Mr. Walker thanked the County employees for their efforts and the Chairman for an outstanding job.  Mr. Walker then announced his intention to seek re-election to the Board.
Motion by Mr. Walker, second by Mr. McMichael carried unanimously to enter into Executive Session to discuss Attorney / Client matters as allowed by O.C.G.A. § 50-14-2(1).
Upon returning, Chairman Stalnaker re-opened the Commissioners meeting and announced that there would be no action taken as a result of the Executive Session.
There being no further comments, the meeting was continued.
Motion by Mr. Walker, second by Mr. Thomson and carried unanimously to adjourn the meeting.
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